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Townshend's force and to detach twenty thousand men to
oppose his relief; consequently they felt that Kut ought to .be
evacuated.   The Commander-m-Chief, however, put the onus
of the decision—presumably not realising that the point was
of vital importance not only to General Nixon, but also to the
Empire—on the "man on the spot/' telling General Nixon
at the same time that the reinforcements which he expected
from France had been delayed by transport difficulties and
by hostile submarines in the Mediterranean.   General Nixon,
who at the time was in very poor health, accepted the respon-
sibility, refused to relinquish his idea for a renewed offensive,
and telegraphed to General Townshend saying he did not ap-
prove of the suggested withdrawal to All Gharbi.   His reasons
were that he considered the estimate of two months for the
relief operations was an outside one, as within the next week
he would have a brigade of cavalry and a brigade of infantry
concentrated   at  Ali   Gharbi   behind   Townshend;   that  to
withdraw from Kut would open the line of the Hai to a
hostile advance,  and would be extremely bad for British
prestige and morale; and that, as at present the Turks were
making no fresh forward movement, it was not a military
necessity.   In coming to this decision General Nixon counted
on his two reinforcing divisions arriving by 31st December,
and on receiving a measure of help from a Russian advance
in north-west Persia—neither event justified his hope—but
he still appears to have left out of the picture the administra-
tive difficulties of maintaining an advance.   However, on the
7th December General Townshend replied that he was com-
pletely reassured by the prospect of the early arrival of troops
at Ali Gharbi and that he would remain at Kut.    That
evening, he reported that bodies of hostile troops had moved
down-stream past Kut on both banks of the river, and that
on the left bank up-stream of him there were two divisions of
the enemy.   The Turks had closed in; the siege had begun.
In arriving at the decision to stand at Kut there was the
same lack of definite, clear-cut appreciation of the risk in
the situation as there had been in coming to the decision to
advance to Baghdad. Then failure at Otesiphon had never
been contemplated, and there was no strategic reserve with
which to restore the situation when failure came : now, the
only reserve which General Nixon had was two divisions on
the sea, two divisions whose time of arrival was un-
certain, and whose maintenance must be precarious. At the
beginning of December the river transport consisted of six-

